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PRAYERS
The meeting opened with Prayers offered by Dr Suzanne Nti.
<AI1>
311. COUNCIL MINUTES  

Councillor David Perry rose to move amendments to the minutes, which were duly seconded by Councillors Sachin Shah and Keith Ferry respectively, in relation to the accuracy of the minutes of the meeting held on 21 May 2013:

(i) in relation to Minute 290, ‘Election of Mayor’ in that the Minute was incorrect.   Upon a vote, and clarification that the minutes were not a verbatim record, the amendment proposed was not carried.

(ii) in relation to Minute 298 ‘Leader of the Council’, the Minute should be amended.  Upon a vote, the amendment proposed was not carried.

RESOLVED:  That the minutes of the meeting held on 28 February 2013, the Annual meeting held on 21 May 2013 and the Extraordinary meeting held on 23 May 2013 be taken as read and signed as correct records.

</AI1>
<AI2>
312. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

The Mayor invited appropriate declarations of interest.

Item 5 – Petitions

During this item, and following the submission of a petition relating to Park High School, Councillor Marilyn Ashton declared a non-pecuniary interest in that she was a governor of Park High School.

Item 10 – Health and Wellbeing Strategy Implementation Plan

Councillor Henson declared a non-pecuniary interest in that his wife worked for an organisation that had been referenced to in the report.

Item 12 – Questions with Notice

During this item and when asking supplemental question 5, Councillor Barry Macleod Cullinane declared a non-pecuniary interest in that he worked for London Councils Limited.
Item 13(1) – A&E Crises

Councillor Husain Akhtar declared a non-pecuniary interest in that his son worked for the National Health Service (NHS).

Councillor Mrs Lurline Champagnie OBE declared a non-pecuniary interest in that she was a member of the Royal College of Nurses.

Councillor Ann Gate declared a pecuniary interest in that she worked for a Chair of Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) and at a local walk-in centre.  She would leave the Chamber during consideration of this item.

Councillor David Gawn declared a non-pecuniary interest in that his sister worked for the National Health Service (NHS).

Councillor Thaya Idaikkadar declared a non-pecuniary interest in that his children worked for the National Health Service (NHS).

Councillor Krishna James declared a non-pecuniary interest in that she was a qualified nurse and her sister worked at Northwick Park Hospital.

Councillor Mrs Vina Mithani declared a non-pecuniary interest in that she worked for the Health Protection Agency, which was part of Public Health England.

Councillors Chris Mote and Janet Mote declared non-pecuniary interests in that their daughter worked for the National Health Service (NHS). 

Councillor Chris Noyce declared a non-pecuniary interest in that his wife was undergoing treatment by the National Health Service (NHS).

Councillor Christine Robson declared a non-pecuniary interest in that she worked for the National Health Service – but not in this borough.

Councillor Sachin Shah declared a non-pecuniary interest in that he worked for the Royal College of General Practitioners. 

</AI2>
<AI3>
313. MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  

The Mayor requested that Council note the engagements she had undertaken and was proud to have attended the 100th Birthday Celebration of Mrs Dorothy Shires on 2 July 2013 to whom she offered her congratulations.

</AI3>
<AI4>
314. PROCEDURAL MOTIONS  

(i) The Leader of the Council rose to move a Procedural Motion that Rule 17.1.1 be suspended in relation to Item 8.  Upon a vote, the Procedural Motion was carried. 

(ii) The Mayor announced that, in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 6.2, given the special circumstances set out in the Supplemental Summons, she had agreed that Items 14 and 16 be considered as a matter of urgency.

(iii) In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 12.1, Councillor David Perry rose to move a Procedural Motion that the Labour Group be allowed to ask questions without notice on Items 8 - 11. 

RESOLVED:  That

(1) Procedural Motion under Rule 15.1, seeking suspension of Council Procedure Rule 17.1.1 in relation to Item 8, Members’ Allowances, be agreed;

(2) Item 14, Appointment of Returning Officer, and Item 16, Severance Payments of £100,000 or Greater, be considered as a matter of urgency;

(3) Under Rule 12.1, Members of the Council ask questions of the Members of the Executive questions without notice in relation to Item 8, Members’ Allowances, Item 10, Health and Wellbeing Strategy Implementation, and Item 11, West London Waste Authority Infrastructure Loan. 
</AI4>
<AI5>
315. PETITIONS  

In accordance with Rule 10, the following petitions were presented:

(i) Petition submitted by a resident containing 37 signatures of residents calling upon the Council to allow residents to park with two wheels on and two wheels off the kerb of Hutton Lane and make changes to allow residents to park in their own driveway or to have the kerb reduced to allow for parking on both sides of the road.

[The petition stood referred to the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Community Safety.]

(ii) Petition submitted by Councillor Richard Romain containing 34 signatures of residents of Kerry Court and Kerry Avenue requesting that the parking times be extended, as parking had become difficult with Jubilee Cars mini-cabs and other people using parking spaces.

[The petition stood referred to the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Community Safety.]

(iii) Petition submitted by Councillor Jean Lammiman containing 100+ signatures of residents objecting to the planning application for Pickwick Walk, Hatch End, which involved the closure of 10 retail units.  The petition stated that the loss of the units would seriously undermine the diversity of the Hatch End shopping area, have a detrimental effect on the whole retail mix and loss of 52 jobs and livelihoods.

[The petition stood referred to the Portfolio Holder for Planning and Regeneration.]

(iv) Petition submitted by Councillor Manji Kara containing 149 signatures objecting to the change in  planning application P/0940/13 by Park High School, to vary Condition 14. 

[The petition stood referred to the Portfolio Holder for Planning and Regeneration.]

(v) Petition submitted by Councillor Stephen Wright containing 41 signatures asking for action to be taken to address the craters and bumps in Barrow Point Avenue, including the pavements which needed work.

[The petition stood referred to the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Community Safety.]

(vi) Petition submitted by Councillor Jerry Miles containing 173 signatures from residents of Windsor Crescent/Close urging the Council to construct new pavements on their roads. The petitioners asked when action would be taken and whether it would have to take another serious or fatal injury to the elderly, children and infirm residents for action to be taken.

[The petition stood referred to the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Community Safety.]

(vii) Petition submitted by Councillor Keith Ferry containing 395 signatures appealing for a zebra crossing on Kenton Lane outside St Joseph’s School to help keep children, parents and residents safer when crossing this busy main road.

[The petition stood referred to the Portfolio Holders for Environment and Community Safety and Children, Schools and Families.]

(viii) Petition submitted by Councillor John Nickolay containing 73 signatures of residents of Cecil Park calling for Harrow Council to take urgent action to remedy the traffic gridlock, increased traffic flow, volume of cars, regular obstruction to property and escalating pollution on Cecil Park created by the parents of Reddiford School on their twice daily school run.  For the safety of their local community, the petitioner suggested parking restrictions be enforced on Cecil Park between 0815 and 0930 am and 3.00 pm and 4.30 pm during weekdays.

[The petition stood referred to the Portfolio Holders for Environment and Community Safety and Children, Schools and Families.]

</AI5>
<AI6>
316. PUBLIC QUESTIONS  

In accordance with Rule 11, the questions submitted by a member of the public and responded to by the Leader of the Council is contained at Appendix I.

</AI6>
<AI7>
</AI7>
<AI8>
317. LEADER AND PORTFOLIO HOLDERS' ANNOUNCEMENTS  

(i) The Leader of the Council, Councillor Thaya Idaikkadar, introduced his report highlighting the achievements, challenges and proposals since the last ordinary meeting;

(ii) The Portfolio Holders for Children, Schools and Families, Adult Social Care, Health and Wellbeing and Planning and Regeneration, introduced their reports highlighting achievements and proposals since the last ordinary meeting;

(iii) At the conclusion of the item, the Mayor proposed that the time limit for this item be extended by 10 minutes to allow Members to ask questions of the Leader of the Council and the Portfolio Holders. This proposal was agreed;

(iv) Councillors Susan Hall, Barry Macleod-Cullinane, David Perry, Christine Bednell, Sachin Shah, Mrinal Choudhury, Janet Mote, Graham Henson, and Kairul Kareema Marikar asked questions of the Leader of the Council and the Portfolio Holders, which were duly responded to.
</AI8>
<AI9>
318. MEMBERS' ALLOWANCES  

(i) Further to item 8 on the Supplemental Summons, the Leader of the Council, Councillor Thaya Idaikkadar, moved the recommendation set out in the report;

(ii) The Leader of the Labour Group, Councillor David Perry, moved an amendment to the recommendation in the following terms: To delete the SRA allowance for the non-Executive Non-Voting Members of the Executive; To delete the increased SRA allowance for the Leader of the third largest Group from £2,040 to £6,630;

(iii) Following debate, and upon a vote the amendment was lost;

(iv) Upon a further vote, the substantive recommendation was agreed.

RESOLVED:  That the Members’ Allowances Scheme, as amended and set out at Appendix II to the minutes, be adopted and payments be backdated to the relevant date of the individual Members’ appointment.

</AI9>
<AI10>
319. ADOPTION OF THE DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT POLICIES DPD, SITE ALLOCATIONS DPD AND HARROW AND WEALDSTONE AREA ACTION PLAN DPD  

Further to item 9 on the Supplemental Summons, the Portfolio Holder for Planning and Regeneration moved Recommendation I of the Cabinet meeting held on 20 June 2013.

RESOLVED:  That the Harrow and Wealdstone Area Action Plan Local Plan, the Site Allocations Local Plan and the Development Management Policies Local Plan be adopted.
</AI10>
<AI11>
320. HEALTH AND WELLBEING STRATEGY IMPLEMENTATION PLAN  

Further to item 10 on the Supplemental Summons, the Portfolio Holder for Adult Social Care, Health and Wellbeing moved Recommendation I of the Health and Wellbeing Board meeting held on 19 June 2013.

RESOLVED:  That the Reference from the Health and Wellbeing Board meeting of 19 June 2013 on the Health and Wellbeing Strategy Implementation Plan be noted.
</AI11>
<AI12>
321. WEST LONDON WASTE AUTHORITY - INFRASTRUCTURE LOAN  

Further to item 11 on the Supplemental Summons, the Leader of the Council, Councillor Thaya Idaikkadar, moved the recommendation set out in the report.

RESOLVED:  That an addition of £15 million to the Capital Programme to be loaned to the West London Waste Authority be agreed and that the Section 151 Officer be delegated authority for final approval after consultation with the Portfolio Holder after receiving assurance from legal officers on the terms.
</AI12>
<AI13>
322. QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE  

In accordance with Rule 12, the questions submitted by Councillors and responded to by Portfolio Holders are contained at Appendix III.  Responses to those questions which were not reached during the period allowed for questions are also included and were circulated to Members in written form.

</AI13>
<AI14>
323. MOTIONS  

MOTION – A&E Crises

(i) At Item 13 (1), the Council received a Motion in the names of Councillors David Perry and Margaret Davine in the following terms:

“The Council is proud of our National Health Service (NHS) and its achievements since its inception.  We congratulate NHS on its 65th birthday and resolve to work to make it even stronger and better for the sake of improved health and wellbeing of the people of Harrow and this Country.  
However, this Council is extremely worried about the crisis in local A&E services in Northwick Park Hospital.  The people of Harrow deserve better services and the Coalition Government is failing local people.  Recent statistics suggest that the A&E waiting times of over 4 hours are the second worst in London at Northwick Park.  This is even before the disastrous closure of other local A&E services in neighbouring Boroughs.  Alternative provision, in Harrow such as Alexandra Polyclinic has reduced its walk-in hours and locally it is difficult to get a convenient GP appointment quickly.

It also means that the Coalition Government's own target that no more than 5% of patients should wait for more than four hours has been breached.
Furthermore cuts in social care driven by Eric Pickles' reductions to Council budgets is causing patients to stay in hospital longer, blocking beds for operations and for those admitted to A&E.

In Harrow, our residents who are most in need are suffering unnecessarily due to David Cameron’s crippling policies in the NHS and beyond.  The elderly and parents with children are especially affected by these recent developments and the situation in Harrow is set to get worse.

This Council therefore instructs the Chief Executive to:

1) Write to Jeremy Hunt MP (Secretary of State for Health) urging for a local review.

2) Call on local GPs through the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) to increase the hours at Alexandra Clinic for walk-in patients.

3) Invite the Chief Executives of Northwick Park & CCG to attend a meeting in the Council Chamber open to the public to allow local people to discuss the crisis and its causes with the key health service providers and users.”

(i) There was a tabled amendment in the names of Councillors Barry Macleod-Cullinane and Councillor Susan Hall, which sought to amend the Motion but this was withdrawn.

(ii) There was a further tabled amendment in the names of Councillors Krishna James and Husain Akhtar, which sought to amend the Motion as follows: 
“The Council is proud of our National Health Service (NHS) and its achievements since its inception.  We congratulate NHS on its 65th birthday and resolve to work to make it even stronger and better for the sake of improved health and wellbeing of the people of Harrow and this Country. 

This Council would like to draw attention to the Harrow Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee response to the Joint Overview and Health Scrutiny Committee which in its report, highlighted concerns regarding potential problems of increased numbers at Northwick Park A & E.   This concern was recorded in the final report together with concerns about lack of disabled friendly train access.  It is within this context that we would like more and better A&E arrangements at Northwick Park Hospital while recognising the pressure on the hospital resources due to the down-grading of A&E at some neighbouring hospitals.

This Council recognises that any improvement in the status of the hospital and more resources because of this, would eventually provide better hospital services and patient care but in the meantime the hospital should keep looking for ways to provide best patient care and services.

This Council therefore instructs the Chief Executive to: 

1) Write to the Chief Executive of Northwick Park to inform him about our resolve and invite him to keep us informed of future developments such as the hospital becoming a Trauma Unit or acquiring Foundation Trust status.  We also urge that measures be taken to maintain good quality services as a part of the hospital business plan for future developments.  

2) Write to Jeremy Hunt MP (Secretary of State for Health) urging a local review before any changes are made.  

3) Call on local GPs through the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) to increase the hours at Alexandra Clinic for walk-in patients.”
(iii) Upon a vote, the amendment at (iii) was carried;

(iv) Upon a further vote, the substantive Motion at as amended was unanimously agreed.

RESOLVED:  That the substantive Motion as amended and set out at (iii) above, be adopted.

Motion – Planning:  Changes of Use

(i) At Item 13 (2), the Council received a Motion in the names of Councillors Keith Ferry and Navin Shah in the following terms: 
“This Council calls upon the Government to revoke its policy allowing the conversion of offices into residential accommodation without requiring planning permission.

The Council note that:

Harrow together with almost every London Borough asked for exemption from the policy but the Government has failed to listen, with the exception of some inner London Boroughs, to the strong case made against the change of use policy. 

Harrow applied for exemption for the ‘Intensification Area’ but the Government has declined the request leaving the Council to face major problems in achieving its economic, regeneration, jobs and housing objectives.

The Council is outraged that the Mayor of London has failed to stand up to Government and oppose the policy and request exemptions for Harrow and other Outer London Boroughs.

The Council calls upon the Mayor of London to lobby the Government to scrap this policy. 

The Council further agrees that the Chief Executive writes to the Harrow MPs and Assembly Member to support this motion and write to the Government and Mayor of London to revoke the change of use policy.”

(ii) There was a tabled amendment in the names of Councillors Stephen Greek and Marilyn Ashton, which sought to amend the Motion as follows: 
“This Council calls upon the government to revoke its policy allowing the conversion of offices into residential accommodation without requiring planning permission.

The Council further agrees that the Chief Executive writes to the Harrow MPs and Assembly Member to support this motion and write to the Government to revoke the change of use policy.”

(iii) Upon a vote, the amendment at (ii) was carried;

(iv) Upon a further vote, the substantive Motion as amended was unanimously agreed.

RESOLVED:  That the substantive Motion as amended and set out at (ii) above, be adopted.

MOTION – PRISM

(i) At Item 13 (3), the Council received a Motion in the names of Councillors Sachin Shah and Phillip O’Dell in the following terms: 

“The Council congratulates Councillor Thaya Idaikkadar in being the Chair of the meeting of Cabinet that passed the PRISM business case first time.  He showed strong determination in making that tough decision.  This decision must now be carried out.

PRISM will achieve a minimum saving to the Council of £1.85 million by changing the way services are organised and delivered, bringing together similar functions and reducing the number of managers to create a new operating model for the council that delivers for the residents of Harrow rather than a cut in service levels or standards.

The Council therefore fully supports the project and instructs the Chief Executive to continue and swiftly move the project to its logical conclusion, which the Leader of the Council approved himself.”

(ii) There was a tabled amendment in the names of Councillors Asad Omar and David Gawn, which sought to amend the Motion as follows: 
“The Council congratulates Councillor Thaya Idaikkadar in being the Chair of the meeting of Cabinet that passed the PRISM business case first time.  He showed strong determination in making that tough decision.  This decision can only be carried out with careful thought to ensure that the Council and Residents benefit as proposed.

This Council further congratulates the Leader and his Cabinet for having the courage to take a second look at the impact of Prism on our staff and residents.  Whilst PRISM aimed to achieve a minimum saving to the Council of £1.85 million, the complaints from staff have led us, as a listening Council to take a closer look at the impact of PRISM. 

The Council commends the Chief Executive and Corporate Director for the work put into further consultation of staff with a view to ensuring that PRISM delivers for the residents of Harrow rather than a cut in service levels or standards.

(iii) Upon a vote, the amendment at (ii) was lost;

(iv) Upon a further vote, the substantive Motion at (i) was also lost.

RESOLVED:  That the Motion not be adopted.

MOTION - Domestic Extensions

(i) At Item 13 (4), the Council received a Motion in the names of Councillors Keith Ferry and Mrinal Choudhury in the following terms: 
“The Council strongly condemns Nick Boles, the Planning Minister’s policy that would allow extension of homes by as much as 26ft without planning consent – double the current limit – without requiring planning permission.  The Council is strongly opposed to this policy and urges the Government to scrap the policy forthwith for the following grounds:

· The policy would lead to uncontrolled proliferation of unsightly buildings and create massive overdevelopment of traditional homes.

· The policy would pitch neighbours against neighbours because of the loss of amenity.  

· There would be serious impact on the character of the area with major and unacceptable consequences on homes with smaller gardens.

· Local Planning Authorities (Councils) will be rendered powerless due to lack of control on the quality of accommodation and will put extraordinary pressures on its enforcement responsibilities with no financial help from the Government.  

· Increase risk of flooding as warned by the Local Government Association and the Environment Agency. 

This national ‘free-for-all’ home extensions policy will have major consequences affecting the environment, character of the local area and the amenity of local residents.  The Council resolves that the Chief Executive writes to the Government to scrap this policy.  The Council further agrees that the Chief Executive writes to the Harrow MPs and Assembly Member to support this motion and write to the Government to revoke the policy on extensions.”
(ii) There was a tabled amendment in the names of Councillors Stephen Greek and Marilyn Ashton, which sought to amend the Motion as follows: 
“The Council strongly condemns Nick Boles, the Planning Minister’s policy that would allow extension of homes by as much as 26ft without planning consent – double the current limit – without requiring planning permission.  The Council is strongly opposed to this policy and urges the Government to scrap the policy forthwith for the following grounds:

 

·
The policy would lead to uncontrolled proliferation of unsightly buildings and create massive overdevelopment of traditional homes.

 

The policy would pitch neighbours against neighbours because of the loss of amenity. 

 

There would be serious impact on the character of the area with major and unacceptable consequences on homes with smaller gardens.

 

Local Planning Authorities (councils) will be rendered powerless due to lack of control on the quality of accommodation and will put extraordinary pressures on its enforcement responsibilities with no financial help from the Government. 

 

Increase risk of flooding as warned by the Local Government Association and the Environment Agency.

 

This national home extensions policy will have major consequences affecting the environment, character of the local area and the amenity of local residents.  The Council resolves that the Chief Executive writes to the Government to scrap this policy.  The Council further agrees that the Chief Executive writes to the Harrow MPs and Assembly Member to support this motion and write to the Government to revoke the policy on extensions.”

(iii) Upon a vote, the amendment at (ii) was carried;

(iv) Upon a vote, the substantive Motion as amended was agreed unanimously.

RESOLVED:  That the substantive Motion as amended and set out at (ii) be adopted.

MOTION - Supporting the Financial Transaction on Tax (FTT)

(i) At Item 13 (4), the Council received a Motion in the names of Councillors Sachin Shah and Graham Henson in the following terms: 

“This Council notes the suffering forced upon Harrow residents as a result of this Tory led Government’s cuts programme and asserts that there is an alternative to its ideologically driven attack on public services – namely a ﬁnancial Transaction Tax on the speculative activities that have accelerated the recent enrichment of the few to the detriment of the many.  The council therefore calls upon Government to enact the FTT and use the revenues from this measure to reverse on-going shrinkage in central grants to Harrow Council.

The Council instructs the Chief Executive to write to the Prime Minister, Deputy Prime Minister, Leader of the Opposition, Chancellor and Shadow Chancellor of the Exchequer, Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government and Harrow’s 3 MPs stating this Council’s support for the FTT.”
(ii) Upon a vote, the Motion was lost.

RESOLVED:  That the Motion not be adopted.

</AI14>
<AI15>
324. APPOINTMENT OF RETURNING OFFICER  

Further to item 14 on the Supplemental Summons, the Leader of the Council, Councillor Thaya Idaikkadar, moved the recommendation set out in the report.

RESOLVED:  That the Chief Executive be appointed as the Council’s Returning Officer and the Director of Legal and Governance Services be appointed the Deputy Returning Officer.

</AI15>
<AI16>
325. EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC  

Further to item 15 on the Supplemental Summons, and following debate on whether Item 16 should be debated in the public domain, it was 

RESOLVED:  That the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business, on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of confidential information in breach of an obligation of confidence, or of exempt information as defined in Part I of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972:

Item 16 – Severance Payments of £100,000 or greater - Information under paragraph 1 (contains information relating to any individual).

</AI16>
<AI17>
326. SEVERANCE PAYMENTS OF £100,000 OR GREATER  

(v) Further to item 16 on the Supplemental Summons, the Leader of the Council, Councillor Thaya Idaikkadar, moved the recommendation set out in the report.

(vi) Following debate, and upon a vote the recommendation was carried.
RESOLVED:  That the payment of the contractual and statutory payments to the employee who has been given notice of the termination of his/her employment, as set out in Table 1 of the exempt report, be approved.

</AI17>
<AI18>
327. TERMINATION OF MEETING  

(i) At 10.28 pm, upon the conclusion of Item 13(1), (Motion: A&E Crises), the Mayor put forward a proposal that the closure of time for the Council meeting be extended for the purposes of Item 16 (Severance Payments of £100,000 or Greater).  This proposal was agreed;

(ii) At 10.30 pm, following consideration of Item 13(1) (Motion: A&E Crises), the Mayor advised that the ‘guillotine’ procedure had come into operation for the determination of the remaining business on the Summons, except for Item 16 which would be debated, and was applied to Items 13(2) (Planning: Change of Use allowing conversion of Offices to Residential Accommodation), 13(3), (PRISM), 13 (4) (Domestic Extension), 13 (5) (Supporting the Financial Transaction (FTT)) and 14 (Appointment of Returning Officer). 

</AI21>
<TRAILER_SECTION>
(CLOSE OF MEETING:  All business having been completed, the Mayor declared the meeting closed at 10.54 pm).
</TRAILER_SECTION>
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